Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting
Tuesday, October 13, 2015
Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:   Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of September 22, 2015 as written.  Voted (6-0-1) Mr. Hintz abstained as he was not present at that meeting.
Presentations 
Commission on Aging
Ann McLaughlin, Chairperson for the Commission on Aging reported that the Commission on Aging was formed in 2008, is a seven member board and meets on the 2nd Thursday of each month at 3:00 p.m. at the Senior Center.  She invited the Council members to a Roundtable meeting with several area towns on Tuesday, October 27th at 2pm at the Senior Center. Their commission members include Bob Atherton, Patricia Dufour, Sue Greeno, Allison Leue, Deborah McDonald and Mary Jo Shafer. 
Sue Greeno provided an overview of the seminars held by the Commission including Medicare 101, Retirement Planning, Alzheimer’s, Introduction to Livable Communities, Identity Theft, Understanding Dementia and End of Life Planning.  Bob Atherton reviewed the goals and mission statement of the Commission on Aging and presented their new brochure.  Deborah McDonald reported that the commission will be gathering data related to older adults to provide information to the Council.
Public Remarks
Betsy Gates, 146 Bear Swamp Road and Treasurer of the Congregational Church, commented that the water meter rates for the Congregational church have almost tripled.  They are a non-profit organization and cannot afford the raise in rates without notification prior to their budget planning.  They asked that water at the church be subsidized or phase in the raise in rates.
Bids & Contracts 
2015 Road Improvement Project
Mr. Maniscalco reviewed the road improvement project bid response.  Two contractors bid on the project.  The apparent low bidder is B&W Paving of Waterford, CT.  Council members discussed if the gas lines will affect the roads listed, concerns regarding the reclaim/pave process that had been used in the past and the current paving box owned by Public Works, which was determined to be too small for some roads.
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to authorize the purchase of road improvements as designated by the contract bid documents for the following roads; Old Depot Hill Road ($41,750), Oakum Dock Road ($168,505), Raymond Road ($59,252) and Add/Deduct Alternate costs as bid.  Voted (7-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

None
Continued Business 
Consider Request for Expression of Interest in Developing a Public Water System
At the last meeting, the Water Development Task Force provided a draft Request for Expression of Interest in developing a water system for the Town.  They would like approval to move forward with the process.
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to authorize the Water Development Task Force to proceed with the process of devising a Request for Expression of Interest with the final draft being brought back to the Town Council for approval.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Hintz against.
Approval of IT Job Description
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Reich, to approve the IT Specialist job description dated July, 2015.  Voted (7-0)
New Business 

Discussion of Fire Truck Proposal
Mr. Visintainer commended the Fire Department on their presentation to the Town Council and Board of Finance on the Ladder Truck.  Fire Chief Greg Voelker provided an overview on the need for the truck and the safety issues that would be addressed including the reach of the ladder, 5 unique patents utilized on the truck and the various modes of operation.  The demo trucks are being custom made for small towns.  It was agreed that the Fire Department would provide a presentation to the public on October 27th prior to the Town Council Meeting in the Middle School Library.
Job Description – Assistant Finance Director
With the upcoming retirement of the Assistant Finance Director, the job description needs to be updated prior to putting the position out to the market.  Mr. Hintz discussed the General Description/Definition of Work paragraph noting some issues with the wording.
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to waive the second reading of the Job Description for the Assistant Finance Director.  Voted (7-0)

A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the job description for the Assistant Finance Director with Mr. Hintz conferring with the Finance Director to finalize the first paragraph.  Voted (7-0)
STEAP Grant Considerations for 2016
In an effort to be prepared for the announcement of the STEAP grant application process, the Town Council is considering ideas for an application.  A press release was put out to request ideas from residents.  Mrs. Anderson discussed funding for the lake.  Ideas received will be presented to the Town Council at the October 27th meeting.
Discussion of Consideration for Congregational Church
A letter was received from the Congregational Church regarding the increase in water rates.  The church is classified as a commercial property.  Residential meters are billed as 1 EMU, commercial properties are 3 EMU’s.  With the elimination of the subsidy for water rates from the Town, the church’s bill has almost tripled. The church would need to appeal to the Water Pollution Control Authority related to their classification and billing.
Discussion of State Revenue Shortfall

Mr. Maniscalco reported that the Governor has cut the Payment in Lieu of Taxes grant in the amount of $62,000 for the town.  The town will be working to make up this revenue shortfall through the year.
Corridor Study Grant
Mr. Maniscalco attended a meeting with the Council of Governments and the Town of Portland regarding a Route 66 corridor study grant.  The grant would come from DOT and would require a 10% match from each community.  The study would look at how to make Route 66 safer, create a regional economic engine that will work within our communities and ways to make it feel like a destination.  East Hampton will need to provide a letter of support.  The first part of the grant application is due October 21st.  Portland is gathering all of the information for the grant submittal.  By consensus it was agreed to have the Town Manager provide a letter of support for the grant.
Town Manager Report 

Update on Police Parking
The property that houses the police parking lot and locker rooms has sold.  The Town Manager was verbally notified that the new owner is still interested in renting it to the Town.  More information will be brought to the Council after a meeting with the new owners.
Lake Drawdown
The lake drawdown began on October 13th.  A press release was issued.  During the drawdown, the dam will be repaired.
Update on Library Painting
Carpentry work should start at the Library in the next week.  Once the carpentry work is done painting will commence.
Update on Chatham Health District Funding
The Department of Public Health has withheld the District’s $127,000 per capita grant.  As a result the district was nearly not capable of covering payroll three weeks ago.  A letter was provided last week regarding why the state is withholding funding and the Board will be meeting regarding the next best steps to be made whole.
COST 2015 Summary of New Laws

A summary was provided of last year’s legislative session from COST.
Position Update
1. Parks & Recreation Director

The announcement has closed and we are currently reviewing the 18 applicants for the civil service exam.  The results of the exam will be evaluated at the beginning of next week.
2. Maintainer

There is an opening for a Maintainer 1 position in the Parks & Recreation Department. A significant number of applications have been received and are being reviewed.
3. Building Official

The position was announced to the public with a closing date of October 9th.  The applications are being reviewed.
4. ZEO/Planner

The Town is in final negotiations and review of a final applicant.  
Town Council Liaison Reports
None
Appointments
None

Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $3,364.96.  Voted (7-0)
Public Remarks 

None
Communications, Correspondence and Announcements
Meeting with Conservation-Lake Commission/Town Council/IWWA 

A meeting of the Conservation-Lake Commission, Town Council and Inland Wetlands Watercourses agency will take place on Thursday, October 15th at 6:30 p.m. at the Middle School Library.  Dr. George Knoecklein and Chuck Lee from the DEEP will be in attendance.
Executive Session

Safety & Security - Dispatch
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to enter Executive Session at 7:55 p.m. with Mr. Maniscalco invited into the session.   Voted (7-0)
Executive Session ended at 8:18 p.m.

A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to direct the Town Manager to continue negotiations with Glastonbury for dispatch.  Voted (7-0)

Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adjourn the meeting at 8:20 p.m.  Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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